Minutes of Camber LTC Annual General Meeting Sunday 3 March 2013 

Present: Chris Smith (Chair), Liz Somerville (minutes), Dave White, John Stephens, Ellen Holyhead, Shaun Holyhead, Midge Beauchamp, Mandy Gilliam, Sandra Mackay, Adam Farley, Hilary Collins, John Davies, James Sudworth, Gianluca Santoro, Helen (runner), Maz (runner), Mark Beale, Freddy Pena, Reg Murphy, Sarah Savage, Michael Qureshi, Justin Hunt, Tony Foreman

Apologies: Marion Dewar, Pete Coleman, Jo Penny, Helen Noakes, Alex Mills, Finn Davern

Minutes of 2012 AGM

Agreed

Matters arising from the minutes

None

Reports from Officers

Chair – Chris Smith

Not much done on facilities in the last year though the new lease has been signed.  The lease is important because it’s a gateway to funding – the new lease is for 23 years.  The lease has been registered [NB a clarification was provided after  the meeting that the lease has been registered with HMRC Stamp Duty Land Transaction Return but a second stage of the process, registration with the Land Registry, still has to be completed].  Once all the Trustees’ identities have been verified by a solicitor then the lease will be registered with the Land Registry.  Thanks to everyone who has helped with the process plus the new Trustees, Dave, Chris, Shaun and Liz.

When Chris became Chair in 2007, courts were not in a good state.  At that time there was not enough money to completely resurface the courts and light court 3.  So in the last 6 years, priority has been to bridge that gap, increase profits and put the club in a position to apply for funding.

In 2007 a business plan was produced then in 2008 the LTA Clubmark Award was achieved and a head coach appointed who established a serious junior programme and the final piece of the jigsaw was the new lease.  

Successfully fundraised for lighting on Court 3 but now it is not possible to carry on patching up courts 1 and 2.  So both courts need replacing by next year.  The quote received is for £93,000 (Reg asked whether we’d had more than one quote, answer no).  There is about £65,000 in the bank so everything the club does from now on must be geared towards funding.  We have identified a funding source which Dave explained further – Sport England have a fund called Inspired Facilities which goes towards upgrading facilities if new and additional playing opportunities can be demonstrated
Thanks to everyone who has helped in the past year, the committee, officers, those that help with maintenance, the departing membership secretary (who is not resigning from the club, just the committee) and the coach Mark Beale who is moving to France.

2013 is Camber’s Centenary so there will be events like a big party on 13 July [NB date later amended], vintage dress tournaments, Tennis Circus on 6 May.  Chris is also trying to write a history of the club.
Club Captain – Midge Beauchamp

Good to have so many new members.  Thanks to team captains and players.

Box league popular for singles players

Hope for good turnout for the club tournaments – Liz will email round all the dates.

Discussion about how results from matches should be displayed and who would be responsible for collating them – to be decided.

Bar Secretary – John Stephens

Thanks to those that help at private bookings.  

Membership is up but bar takings down and bar costs up.  Need more private bookings but can only attract bookings via word of mouth.

Have more club socials

Appointment of a social secretary will kick start the social programme

Treasurer – Ellen Holyhead

Although Judy is the Treasurer, Ellen does the report as she does the accounts.

There is always an element of inaccuracy if cash taken for balls/match fees/lights is not written in the cash book.

Largest subs ever

Big problem is we are spending considerably more on electricity than we are spending on floodlights.

Repairs high last year – particularly maintenance on court 3 and floodlight bulbs.

Depreciation will remain for 2013.

On the balance sheet holding £15,000 from the Water Board – there is a possibility we may have to pay it back so it has to remain in our accounts

No runners subs in the accounts because not written in the cash book, but Helen raised that they did pay last year.

Club hire is at zero as all private bookings are now recorded in social events.

Reg questioned who approves expenditure on maintenance – Chris explained that any expenditure over £50, unless for routine replacement or bar stocking, must be passed by the committee.

Vote of thanks to the Treasurer and Book-Keeper

Property Manager – John Stephens

John has been standing in for past year.

Due a maintenance morning though no major tasks.

Alarm code will be changed soon

Acceptance of Annual Accounts

Audit outstanding but the AGM accepted unaudited accounts.  Any issues will be reported to the membership.

Determination of 2013/14 subscriptions
Committee recommended subs stay the same.  Proposed by Chris, seconded by Shaun, all in favour.  So they remain at:

Full adult playing: £180

Midweek, full playing junior, student, OAP, more than 7 miles: £90

Runner: £30

Social/biker: £10

Rule changes

Proposal from Chris to change the composition of the committee.  Make Membership Secretary, Property Manager and Head Coach committee posts and introduce the new post of Social Secretary.  All will be elected at the AGM except Head Coach who will be appointed by the Committee.  All in favour.
Election of Committee/Officers

Chris resigns and Sandra, as President who was reconfirmed, conducts the election until the Chair re-elected

Chair: Chris Smith (prop Sarah Savage, sec James Sudworth)

Treasurer: Judy Wright (prop John Davies, sec Shaun Holyhead)

Secretary: Liz Somerville (prop Alex Mills, sec Helen Noakes)

Club Captain: Midge Beauchamp (prop Liz Somerville, sec Sandra Mackay)

Bar Secretary: John Stephens (prop Dave White, sec Reg Murphy)

Membership Secretary: Sarah Savage (prop Chris White, sec Ellen Holyhead)

Social Secretary: Ros Parker (prop Tony Foreman, sec John Stephens)

Property Secretary: James Sudworth/Justin Hunt (prop Freddy Pena, sec Adam Farley)

Junior Members Rep: Dave White

Auditor: Tony Foreman

Ladies Captain: Hilary Collins

Mens Captain: Gianluca Santoro
AOB

· Freddy raised the issue of booking courts on Saturday afternoon.  Last year it was decided that two courts could be used for coaching but one left free and unable to book.  But it hasn’t really worked.  Proposal from the committee is that two courts are bookable after the morning activities from April as only one will be needed for coaching.  Sandra raised that the club session was never properly promoted last year and should be given a second chance.  Dave proposed that one court be free from 2-5pm. 10 voted for having two bookable courts, 8 voted for having one bookable courts, and 2 abstained. Agreed that Committee would have the power to change these arrangements before the next AGM if they were felt not to be working.
· There is the possibility of an online booking system for courts.  Dave has found a solution that will only cost us £100 so be able to book from home or on a device at the club.  And get rid of the paper system.

· Recommendation to have a Friday or Saturday evening club play session once a month

· Runners concerned about the flies in the clubhouse.  We will get some fly tapes

· Reg raised the issue of social membership being offered to allotment holders and whether this will be continued.  They will not be given keys so will only have access to clubhouse when it is opened.  Committee needs to clarify what the rights of a social member are

· Sandra raised the issue of cleanliness in the kitchen.  At the last meeting, the committee proposed buying a dishwasher which would cost about £250 plus refitting of units in kitchen.  The proposal was rejected.  Members need to take responsibility for keeping the kitchen clean and emptying the bin.  Laminated notice needed.
· Tony Foreman will be taking over the box leagues

· Until we have web based court booking system need to have at least two months of sheets on the noticeboard

· Liz to make sure all changes agreed at AGM be communicated to membership

· At present lights cost £1 for 20 minutes and £2 for club play.  Agreed to increase this to £5 for one hour and £3 for club play.  Dave proposed that lights at club play be free but increase subs but this was not agreed.  However, the AGM agreed that the committee can look at different pricing scenarios and increase prices as appropriate

· Away match fees – at present these are not paid but £4 is paid for home matches to cover lights and balls.  There was a proposal to have £3 for both home and away matches but this was defeated by 8-11 so no change

· New balls to rise from £4 a tin to £5 – agreed

· Voluntary donation of 50p for cake and tea on Sundays – agreed

· Freddy proposed that there be an entrance fee for non-members at the open tournament – agreed

· Maz willing to organise a bonusball game in order to raise funds


.
